BRAUNTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Minutes of the Meeting of Full Council held in the Council Chamber 

at 7.00pm on Monday, 11 November 2013

	


	Present

Also in attendance


	Cllr Mrs Blackmore in the Chair, Cllrs Mrs Spear, Mrs Chugg, Mrs Shapland, Bonds, Lucas, Lord, Spear, Mrs Chesters and Mrs Smith.

Miss Tracey Weaver, Parish Clerk.



	188/2013/14
	Apologies
	Received from Councillor Anderson and Gilbert. 



	189/2013/14
	Questions from the Public
	None received.



	190/2013/14
	Items not on the agenda, which in the opinion of the Chairman should be brought to the attention of the Council


	There were none.

The Chairman proposed and it was unanimously agreed that Agenda item 13 (a) and (b) ‘Braunton Flood Update’ be moved before Agenda item 9 ‘Action Sheet’ to allow the Flood Warden to leave the meeting early.



	191/2013/14
	Declarations of Interest


	Cllr Lucas declared non-Pecuniary interest in Min Ref: 210/2013/14 and 211/2013/14, as he is a member of Braunton Rotary Caen.



	192/2013/14
	Minutes


	a) RESOLVED: That the Minutes of the Council meeting held on 14 October 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Min Ref: 171/2013/14 ‘presents’ be amended to ‘present’.  Min Ref: 177/2013/14 ‘Molten’ be amended to ‘Molton’.  Min Ref: 178/2013 ‘to list’ be included prior to Velator Quay.  Min Ref: 180/2013/14 ‘RESOLVED That poppy seeds provided by the Royal British Legion would be planted in the wildflower area on the Memorial Gardens’ be added. Min Ref: 175/2013/14 (g) statement of declared non-Pecuniary interest ‘Cllr Mrs Chugg’ be amended to ‘Cllr Mrs Shapland’.

b) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Additional Council meeting held on 28 October 2013 be approved and signed as a correct record, subject to Min Ref 186/2013/14 (e) under recommendation ‘clarification is required regarding whether the balance of proposed open market properties and affordable properties meet the requirements of the Exception Sites Policy’ be added.

c) RESOLVED:  That the Minutes of the Finance and Administration Committee meeting held on 4 November 2013 be ratified and adopted by the Council, subject to Min Ref: FA/24/2013/14 (j) ‘Cllr Mrs Shapland declared a Pecuniary interest and left the meeting’ be added.

(N/C)



	193/2013/14


	Police Representation


	The Chairman welcomed Sgt. Paul Jones and PC Malcolm Kirk to the meeting.

Sgt Paul Jones informed members that he had taken over from Mark Langworthy due to changes within Personnel.  He has worked in the Police Force for 25 years he began his career in Greater Manchester and has served Devon and Cornwall Constabulary for the past 11 years.  Sgt Paul Jones explained that he is now responsible for Braunton and Ilfracombe.  The contact details have not changed and the police will try to get to Braunton as often as possible. 

PC Malcolm Kirk explained that he was now responsible for Braunton and Braunton rural, which includes Croyde, Georgeham, West Down and Woolacombe. He has served in the police force for 10 years originally serving in Cambridgeshire and he has spent the last 7 years at Devon and Cornwall Constabulary.  He has been a Neighbourhood Beat Manager for the past 6 years and his patch is ever growing.  He has worked with PC Mark Langworthy in Braunton for the past 2 years so he is familiar with the area.  

PC Malcolm Kirk presented the crime statistics for Braunton in September and October.  September there were 13 crimes reported these ranged from domestic violence to burglary, which included the theft of a bike from a shed.  During October 10 crimes were reported again two of these were burglaries of bikes from secure gardens or sheds. There have been 4 reports in November so far one report was vandalism to the Youth Club sign. PC Kirk informed members that all crime statistics can be found on the internet at www.police.uk.

PC Kirk further informed members that the police had received several concerns from parents regarding speeding on Wrafton Road, especially as there are two schools along this road.  The police will be arranging a site meeting with parents to look at the issues and Councillors are also welcome to attend.  Cllr Mrs Chesters informed that parking on the corner of Barton Lane is causing visibility problems in this area and she suggested that a police presence might help to deter parking during the school runs.

Sgt. Jones reported that crime statistics are down between 12-15% compared with last year. 

Cllr Mrs Blackmore was concerned regarding an aggressive cyclist she had encountered on two separate occasions.  The police agreed that there were concerns with cyclists on the road especially at this time of the year as nights are darker and cyclists are not using lights or reflective clothing.  The police will be providing advice to cyclists in the EX33.  Cllr Mrs Chugg requested if the advice could also be aimed at runners.



	194/2013/14
	Finance
	a. The cheques on the schedule were approved and drawn in the total sum of £1693.22.

b. The Statement of Accounts for October 2013 were received and noted. 

 (N/C)



	195/2013/14
	Braunton Flood Update
	a. In addition to the Flood Action Plan members considered a report regarding ownership of the embankment along the river Caen adjacent to Second Field Lane.  It was noted that this embankment is in poor condition and the Flood Warden had requested if the Council would adopt it if there is no owner.  Members were concerned regarding liability and cost to maintain the embankment.  It was also suggested that the owner may be a local person and that they should be contacted before this matter is considered any further.

RESOLVED:

i. That the Clerk contacts the owner of the embankment and requests what their intentions are regarding tidying the area up.

ii. That the Braunton Flood Action Plan be noted.

The Parish Flood Warden reported that he had attended the ‘Get Ready for Winter’ meeting at Filleigh Village Hall.  The event was extremely informative and covered many local flood issues.

The Warden requested that the information from the event be sent to all parish councils so that there is 100% clarity and transparency and everybody knows who is responsible for what.

It was discussed at the event that Braunton is further on than any other Parish locally regarding its Community Emergency Plan.  It is important that the plan is finalised, as soon as possible, so everyone knows what to do in the event of another flood or emergency in the village.

There are still some outstanding flood issues that need to be resolved the first is Deans bridge one arch is completely silted up. The Warden has been trying to work with the EA and Devon County Highways to get it unsilted.  Since the heavy rainfall on Sunday the water is running very fast and it is now encroaching on the Dean’s Bridge House green.

The North Devon Council’s Emergency team have assured the Flood Warden that they will apply some internal help with trying to investigate and resolve the problems at Deans Bridge/St.  Brannock’s Hill and South Street.

The EA Emergency Hot Line number works the Warden reported via the hotline at 3pm on Sunday 3rd November that a very large branch was jammed across the river at Chaloners Road park just below the Bowling Green bridge. By 4.30pm the Environment Agency had visited the site and removed the branch. It is important when using the hotline that you are able to provide the full postcode of the area affected.

The Warden reported that he has now got a good relationship with members of the Environment Agency and North Devon Council’s Emergency team.  They have his contact details and he is happy to be contacted, as the person on the ground, if there are any issues.

RESOLVED: 

a. The Council thanks the Flood Warden for his informative report.
b. That Mr Byrom continues in the capacity as Flood Warden to the Parish Council for a further six months.

(N/C)



	196/2013/14
	Action Sheet
	It was noted that no response had been received from Devon County Council regarding the areas in the village that were once maintained by Braunton in Bloom.  Members were concerned that if these areas are not dealt with now another summer will come and go without these areas being tidied up.  Cllr Mrs Chugg explained that there had just been another reorganisation of staff but she would chase this up on behalf of the Council.

RESOLVED: That the action plan be approved and noted.

(N/C)



	197/2013/14
	Planning
	The Chairman requested the Chairman of Planning, Councillor Mrs Shapland, to present the planning applications to the meeting as per the attached sheet.

(N/C)



	198/2013/14


	Report from Devon County Councillor


	Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that the results from the highways public consultation held on 2 October at the Vivian Moon Centre have now been correlated.  The County Highways team will report to the Parish Council in January regarding the results.  Double yellow lines would soon be in place in areas that had been identified as dangerous.

Cllr Mrs Chugg informed members that the County would be carrying out works to trees in Knowle. Trees that have been marked will be felled by mid February and left for 24 hours to ensure that any nesting Bats have vacated.

Cllr Mrs Chugg reported that no emergency calls were received during the recent Fire Strikes.

The Carers in Transition project, which is supported by Comic Relief is doing really well in Devon.  Lucy Betts has been the driving force but she has now moved on.  Cllr Mrs Chuggs explained that the scheme is currently being worked by the County Council and it is hoped to be rolled out across Devon, the South West and then nationally.

The street lighting times have now changed, lights will now be on between 1.30am – 2.30am and 6.30am –7.00am.  

The interactive lighting columns along the Tarka Trail will be decommissioned and removed.  It is intended to replace columns with alternative low intensity lighting and Cllr Mrs Chugg has provided some funding from her County budget towards this.



	199/2013/14
	Report from North Devon Councillors
	Cllr Spear reported that he had been working with Andy Bell at the North Devon Biosphere regarding the replacement of the light columns on the Tarka Trail with low-level intensity lighting.  A specification and costs were currently being produced.



	200/2013/14
	Velator Quay Improvements and Naturalisation
	The Marsh Inspectors are considering the lease for the Parish Council to take on the Marsh Commissioners land at Velator Quay.

The Fisheries Local Action Group has now confirmed the next stage of funding for £70,000 towards the naturalisation of Velator Quay.

Phase one works to the coastal path are expected to take place shortly.



	201/2013/14
	Caen Street Car Park Height Restriction Barriers


	The Chairman read two emails from local businesses supporting the removal of the height restriction barriers.

RESOLVED:  That the height restriction barriers remain down and that it be reviewed in a further 12 months.

(N/C)



	202/2013/14
	By Election Poll Cards
	The Council considered sending out poll cards for the by-election, which would be held on 12 December 2013.

RESOLVED:  That the Council sends out poll cards

That an article be included in the next Braunton  Express informing the electorate of the by-election.

(N/C)

	203/2013/14
	Annual Review of Standing Orders and Financial Regulations
	RESOLVED:   That the Council’s Standing Orders and Financial Regulations be approved for a further 12 months.

(N/C)

	204/2013/14
	Budget and Precept 2014/15
	Members consider the Council’s draft budget for 2014/15.

RESOLVED: That

a. the Council’s budget for 2014/15 be approved as detailed in Appendix A.

b. there be no increase in the Councils precept it remains at £120,282 for 2014/15.

(N/C)



	205/2013/14
	Information Board Railway Way
	The Council considered a report by the Parish Clerk regarding the condition of the Information board installed on the Tarka Trail behind the Fire Station.  Rot has been identified at the base of the board’s two legs and in other areas of the mount.  This has previously happened to a similar board in village and the Council had carried out repairs using new tanalised wooden legs reinstalled in metal sleeves at a cost of £450.

Members considered using metal legs rather than wooden legs.  The Clerk advised that this would not be in keeping with the existing boards within the village, as they are currently all wooden.

RESOLVED:  The Clerk to bring costs for metal replacement legs back to a future meeting.

(8.2abs) 



	206/2013/14
	Caen Street Car Park Storm Water Sewer Requisition
	The Council had previously resolved not to grant permission for a developer to have a drainage easement over Caen Street car park in order for them to connect to an existing South West Water sewer (Min Ref: 151/2013/14).  In light of further information provided by South West Water that it is obliged under section 98-101 of the Water Act to provide the developer by means of a requisition with public sewer to serve the development the Council have 

RESOLVED: To grant permission for the developer to have a drainage easement over Caen Street car park to enable them to connect to the existing South West Water sewer subject to: -

a. The developer to provide a ten-year guarantee for the works and reinstatement to the surface subject to an insurance bond being in place.

b. The developer to pay compensation to the Council for: 

i. The diminution in the value of its land as a result of the drainage easement running across it.

ii. For damage and disturbance

iii. Each time the acquirer enters the land to maintain and repair its facilities.

c. The developer to pay the Council’s reasonable professional charges including the appointment of an independent surveyor and a legal contract to be drawn up between both parties.

(N/C)



	207/2013/14
	Parish Hall Request for Provision of Cutlery
	Members considered a request from a member of the public for the Council to provide cutlery in the parish hall for hirers to use.  It was noted that the cutlery would need to be sourced from a professional catering manufacturer.  Members were also concerned regarding storage of the cutlery and that it may be stolen. 

RESOLVED: That the Council would not provide cutlery in the parish hall for use by hirers.

(N/C)



	208/2013/14
	Braunton Express
	RESOLVED:  That the amendments would be made to the Braunton Express and that it would be emailed to Members for comments prior to being printed.

(N/C)



	209/2013/14
	Hire of Village Green
	RESOLVED: That Mrs Broome be granted permission to use the Village Green every Thursday from 5 June until 25 September 2014 for the purpose of charity stalls.

(N/C)

Cllr Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	210/2013/14
	Hire of Recreation Ground
	RESOLVED:

a. The Rotary Club of Braunton Caen be granted permission to use the Recreation Ground on Sunday 27 July 2014 for their annual Braunton Wheels 2014.

b. The Rotary Club of Braunton and Braunton Caen be granted permission to use the Recreation Ground on Monday 26 May 2014 for their annual Village Fair.

(N/C)

Cllr Lucas declared a non-Pecuniary interest.



	211/2013/14
	Annual Village Fair Prince and Princess Competition
	RESOLVED:  That the Council would assist the Rotary Clubs of Braunton and Braunton Caen with the prince and princess competition for the annual Village Fair on 26 May 2014.

(N/C)



	212/2013/14
	Items to Note
	Items (a) – (h) were noted.


The meeting closed at 9.16  p.m.

...................................................The Chairman
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